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easier, although there were further mixed parts before
we reached the wide icefield halfway up the face.

The steeper upper part began with an excellent
narrow gully (AI5) and continued with mixed climb-
ing (M4-5), until we reached the hanging icefall that
opens to the upper icefields. We noticed an old piton
(probably Jeff's) at the base of it. Since the ice looked
unstable, we looked around the edge on the right and
found a steep overhanging chimney (UIAA 6-), which
we climbed in two pitches. From the upper icefields
another two steep pitches reached the east ridge, which
leads to the top, where we stood at 5 p.m.

We descended the north face, in the night, for
nine hours. The main problem was orientation. We
found old slings and made four rappels before we got

Pavle Kozjek leading an overhanging  off of rock and ice and reached the grass on the north-
chimney to gain the upper icefields, highon o slopes.
Trapecio. Miha Lampreht

PavLE KOZJEK, Slovenia

Puscanturpa Sur, El Guardian de Pachamama, to top of rock wall. Oriol Anglada (Catalunya) and I
wanted to make our own contribution to the mountains. When we arrived in Lima, a mountain
guide mentioned the walls of Puscanturpa,
describing their beauty and how little it got
visited. After seeing a photo and speaking
with a friend who had been there, we decid-
ed to direct our efforts there.

An exhausting three-day hike brought
us to base camp (4,700m), a special place in
ameadow directly below Puscanturpa Norte
and the impressive north wall of Puscantur-
pa Sur (5,550m) [see note below]. Once we
saw this wall, knowing there were no routes
on it, we told ourselves it was here that we
wanted to climb. With a lot of psyche and a
hand drill, we opened the route in four days,
from July 17 to 20. The route is 7¢ (6c+/A2
mandatory) with 16 pitches (670m), com-
bining face and crack climbing on high-
quality granodiorite that provided perfect
dihedrals and some weaving between loose
blocks, but mostly enjoyable climbing on
- S : good rock. [Of the two rock buttresses on

El Guardian de Pachamama, the only route on the wall. ~ Puscanturpa Sur, this route takes the more
Oriol Anglada continuous, right-hand buttress.] Although
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two seracs threaten the peace
of the valley, our route is free of
serac danger. The base of the wall
is at 4,800m, so acclimatization is
important. We used 38 bolts, for
belays and for protection. The rap-
pel route reverses the climb. Our
route ends before crossing a snow-
field of penitentes (we only had
rock shoes), about 200m from the
summit.

MARISOL MONTERRUBIO, Mexico
(translated by Bean Bowers)

Note on naming: As with many peaks
in the region, some confusion sur-
rounds this peak’s name and location.
The name “Cuyoc” has been used syn-
onymously with Puscanturpa Sur by
some climbers (including Monterru-
bio), locals, and even maps. The true
Nevado Cuyoc, or Cuyocraju, howev-
er, is just southwest of the Puscanturpa
group, on the other side of Cuyocpunta
(Cuyoc Pass). Puscanturpa Sur sits
between the well-known Puscantur-
pa Norte and Cuyoc Pass, and likely
picked up the incorrect name of Cuyoc
due to this proximity to Cuyoc Pass.

CORDILLERA CENTRAL

Pariakaka, Peru 6 Mil. Pariakaka is
located in the Yauyos area between
the borders of Lima and Junin,
where such other snowy peaks as
Collquepurco, Vicunita, Tunshu,

Oriol Anglada having no trouble routefinding on pitch 5 of El Guardian
de Pachamama. Marisol Monterrubio

B

Puscanturpa Norte (A) and Puscanturpa Sur (B), with route line roughly
indicated, from the Quebrada Huanacpatay. Oriol Anglada

Tatajaico, and Paca are found. From the main highway between Lima and Huancayo, go through
Oroya and Pachacallo, finally arriving in Tanta, where there are telephones, hotel, and food, and
one can arrange for an arriero and burros to get to base camp. It's 17 km from Tanta to Parjakaka
and took Guillermo Mejia and I a bit more than half the day. The moraine at the end being too
difficult for the Burros to pass, we had to ferry loads.

The next day we went on a recon to the base of our proposed route, to mark our approach
and get oriented. The weather was bad, cloudy and snowing lightly by 3 p.m. The following morn-
ing the weather continued poor, so we waited in base camp. On day three, September 1, we left
base camp at 3:30 a.m., taking two hours to get to the base of the climb and our gear deposit. We



